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Maria Dobrowicz assisted Hungarian Jews by forging 
identification 

papers and by smuggling food into camps in and around Budapest.  
As 

a Christian, she was entitled to rent rooms in a house where she 

sheltered her Jewish "family" for some time. 

 

The following transcript is paraphrased from Lucille's summary 
of 

Maria's lengthy answers in an attempt to show a running dialogue 

between the interviewer and the interviewee.  The frame settings 

are approximate. 

 

00:82     As Lucille explains the ground rules to Maria, the 
camera 
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pans the walls skimming over numerous cubist and other modern 

paintings.  Maria has short cropped reddish brown hair. She is 

wearing a short-sleeved, knee-length striped jacket over a 
matching 

shift.  Her broad features are characteristic of eastern 
European 

women. 

 

05:00     Q.  Describe your childhood. Be brief. 

 

          A.  No translation. 

 

          Q.  Where were you born? 

 

          A.  Budapest, a big city. 

 

          Q. How many brothers and sisters do you have? 

 

          A.  I am an only child. 

 

          Q. Were your parents wealthy or poor? 

 

          A.  Middle, in the middle. 

 

          Q.  Would you describe your parents as helpful 
altruistic 

people? 

 

          A.  Not particularly.  After 17 years, my mother 
married 
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for a second time.  He was very kindly towards us.  He was very 

nice for this home.  He was like a real father to me.  But it 
was 

up to 70 years. 

 

07:00     Q. You don't mean 70 years. 

 

          A.  After 17 years.  Then my mother was very ill and 
he 

died.  I didn't want to stay with this father at home. And 
between 

17, up to 20, I was alone for myself. I didn't look for 
something, 

but it came by itself.  All my closed friends and family were 

Jewish and therefore, from the year 1938, began the problems of 
the 

Jews.  The Jewish problems.  And so, the problems came to me.  
And 

the problems came with a question of self. 

 

          Q.  Would you sit back. There is no light on your 
face. 

 

          A.   OK.   At this time, they came for my friends and 

family. I was alone. 

 

09:40     Q.  Were you at the University at the time? 

 

          A.  I was a pupil of the modern art at a painting 
school. 

I was not only painting, but the practical... 
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          Q.  Commercial art? 

 

          A.  Modern art, modern art.  Art only for painting. 
And 

it was more fine artist system.  And I began to work also in 
film. 

In film, dance, opera, film, and theater.  And up to now, as you 

see, it stayed in my house. 

 

          Q.  What do you do now? 

 

          A.  Now I work in Gortex. 

 

          Q.  Design? 

 

          A.  Design costume for sea and shore. Maria goes to 
get 

photographs of her costumes to show Malka and Lucille.  They 
admire 

them.  The name of the model in one photograph is identified as 

Dahlia. 

 

          Q.  This is your design? 

 

          A.  Yes. As the glosses are passed, the camera focuses 
on 

each model wearing Maria's designs.  Maria proudly displays 

magazine covers, advertising spreads, and other examples of her 

work. 
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          Q. Special. Something special. Beautiful. Look. Look. 
You 

are an artist. I saw this (An ad showing a model on the beach in 
a 

horizontally striped bathing suit).  Maria  brings out a 3-ring 

binder of clipping, photographs, and other memorabilia which she 

rapidly pages indicating colors and the lines of her work. 

 

          A. I am working up to now in the same field. 

 

          Q.  Sit back as far as you can. 

 

12:60     Q. You had Jewish friends. It is 1938. Are you still 
in 

Hungary? In Budapest, still? 

 

          A. Yes, Budapest. 

 

          Q. So how did you get started helping? 

 

          A.  I lived with a Jewish family.  In all these years 
it 

is not one fact I can tell this and this I did. For example, I 
had 

good friends to make forged documents.  So I made them for my 

friends.  And if I was to tell every piece of detail, I would 
not 

end until tomorrow.  There is so much little things that I can 
not 

tell everything. 
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14:22     Q. We can get the details from the file. Maria 
describes 

an event involving a ghetto often gesturing as if to dig.  It is 

not translated. 

 

17:46     A. I lived in a big house with many Jewish people. As 
of 

the citizens and were Jewish people living on the door were can 
(?) 

In this building they took all the men from there for a special 

working place. It was a camp not far from this place; from 

Budapest. And all these men worked for building a fort, a 
barracks. 

It wad a very hot place. It was against the Russians. It was a 

place without food. They didn't get anything to eat. It was very 

hard to get food. But, when I got it, about 2 packages. I 
brought 

for them, the food. 

 

18:36     Q.  How did you do it? 

 

          A.  I knew where they were working.  One of them was a 

father of a ghetto youth who was my friend. When I brought them 

this food then, they caught me and asked, "What are you doing?  

What are you bringing?"  And they not only the German people, 
but 

the Hungarian Nazis thought that what I had done was how do you 
say 

punishment? 

 

          Q.  Crime?  Sin? 
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          A.  Yes, yes.  Crime.  Sin.  Sin.  Crime, yes really a 

crime because if you want to help Jewish people, it is a crime. 
And 

punishment that bring, not for them, but for them that are 
inside. 

They put blind 1, 2, 3, 4, 8, 9, the 10th number killed every 
time; 

all over every time. 

 

19:70     They told me, "Why are you doing this?"  But I didn't 

answer them the real answer why I was doing this, but because of 

this moment, they told me if I am not going now outside, they 
will 

"shut" me.  This means that the Hungary people were 60 afraid 

that... 

 

20:36     Perhaps, the father of many children, for example, if 
he 

helps, and he really wants to help someone, they will "shut" not 

only him, but the whole family. Perhaps, if someone hears and 
tells 

someone, and he another, they will "shut" not only him, but his 

family. 

 

20:55     Q.  Why were you doing it? 

 

          A.  I haven't any family.  Because my mother died. My 

father died a long time before.  And the second husband of my 

mother I didn't want to stay with him alone.  So for me, all 
this 
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I have at this time was this Jewish family.  And so we and my 

friend live together.  Unid was a Jewish girl who was there.  So 

what I could do was to help her father who meant everything to 
her. 

He was everything. 

 

21:55     I lived in this apartment.  Therefore, because my 

girlfriend and her father with his family were allowed to live 

there because the apartment was in my name.  If I wasn't living 
in 

the apartment, just anyone is not allowed to stay. 

 

21:99     Q.  How many people lived in the house?  Apartment 
house? 

Boarding house? 

 

          A.  Three floors, a boarding house. 

 

22:64     Q.  So what have we got? 

 

          A.  In Budapest there is a big Jewish house before the 

ghetto. 

 

          Q.  Ten people?  More like fifty people?  Is it like 
an 

apartment? 

 

          A.  It is many people in an apartment together in a 
big 

building. 
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          Q.  Is it like this? 

 

          A.  Three floors. 

 

 

23:55     Q.  Did any of your friends know that you were doing 
this 

dangerous work? And were you afraid while you were doing it? 

 

          A.  I couldn't do anything other to help... 

 

          Q.  No, no.  Did your friends know?  Did any gentiles, 

non Jewish friends know? 

 

24:26     A.  The answer is garbled. 

 

          Q.  Did you understand the question?  Lucille, ask her 

again.  What did she say? 

 

          A.  In that time we were waiting for a boat(bomb?). 

Ghetto at that time in Budapest were only two weeks.  Budapest 
was 

the last place in Europe where Jewish people were living. It was 
an 

island.  Once they made the ghetto, it was only two weeks before 

they sent them exactly to Auschwitz.  At the last second, they 
put 

the people on the train to Auschwitz.  So the ghetto had a time 
of 

two weeks, only. 
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25:86     Q.  You had friends in Budapest before the war. Forget 

it.  Were you afraid while helping? 

 

          A.  Yes. 

 

26:22     Q.  How many people?  I am trying... 

 

          A.  For five and a half to six years, I was together 
with 

this Jewish family in this house.  This entire section is marred 
by 

language barriers - riddled with misunderstandings. 

 

27:33     Q.  Maria, you brought food to the men in the work 
camps 

and you forged identification.  Is there anything else you would 

like to tell us that you did? 

 

28:42     A.  All the people from this building - all the Jewish 

people that were there - I did what I could.  I could do nothing 

more.  I lived from day to day.  From tough to tough.  They were 

sent to Belsen-Bergen and Auschwitz. 

 

29:06     It is so difficult for me to speak in German,  a 
language 

which is difficult to tell. In Budapest, I can not tell in one 
half 

hour using a language which to difficult for me...I did what I 
felt 

much have been done.  When Gestapo came one night to shoot me, I 
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wasn't there.  So I lived.  All of the people, the citizens, 
"10%  

who wanted to help did. 

 

30:65     I know,  I know.   Is your family religious? Are you 

religious? 

 

 

 

 

 

          A.  No.  I can not say.  Never in my life have I been 
so 

one side as to go inside to pray.  It has to be something with a 

belief from inside. Someone wrote the rules.  And I have to 
follow 

them. 

 

                 

          Q.  After the war, what did you do? 

 

          A.  It was winter time...very cold, had to look for 

wood... 

 

          Q.  You were not married? 

 

          A.  No. 

 

          Q.  When did you decide to come to Israel and why? 
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32:58     A.  All the families which I helped came here. The 
Jewish 

families.  Unid came in '56.  Her father in  '65.  I first came 
as 

a tourist. Then to stay. 

 

          Q.  Do you still see your friend? 

 

          A.  Yes.  The father died eleven years ago.  He was a 

music composer. 

 

          Q.  What was the best time of your life?  What was the 

worst time of your life? 

 

34:40     A.  War years...I don t want to think about it. 

 

          Q.  Do you think about it? 

 

34:98     A.  I am happy that now I am living.  I am working. 

 

          Q.  Do you have your own family?  Husband? Children? 

 

          A.  No.  I am unhappy because I forgot what day you 
were 

coming.  I have friends which know Hebrew. They approach a table 

spread with hand-made garments which Maria's friend's 
granddaughter 

made.  Maria does not allow them to be photographed since they 
must 

be shown at a show. 
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38:13     I was as a mother to Judith. In Israel, I became a 
child 

of the family I helped in Budapest. Malka Drucker probes into 

Maria's intimate personal life offending her. 

 

          Q. When were you honored? 

 

38:83     A. One of my friends, a lawyer from Budapest,... Malka 

says she must end the interview, she is ill. (Seems to be an 

excuse.) Maria goes to get the name of someone important to her. 

Photographs are taken in Maria's apartment on the couch. 

 

41:47     Maria and Lucille chat. 

 

          A. When I was young, I lived in a home with thirty 
three 

children. Children are good and bad. And I found myself always 
with 

the good ones. I seem to be always with the good. I like to 
give, 

but I want to be sure it is for a good cause. 

 

43:21     Q. You are a good lady. 

.END. 
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